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under title III of the Marine Protec-
tion, Research, and Sanctuaries Act of 
1972. 

(c) Except as provided under section 
404(b)(2), no discharge of dredged or fill 
material shall be permitted which will 
cause or contribute to significant deg-
radation of the waters of the United 
States. Findings of significant degrada-
tion related to the proposed discharge 
shall be based upon appropriate factual 
determinations, evaluations, and tests 
required by subparts B and G, after 
consideration of subparts C through F, 
with special emphasis on the persist-
ence and permanence of the effects out-
lined in those subparts. Under these 
Guidelines, effects contributing to sig-
nificant degradation considered indi-
vidually or collectively, include: 

(1) Significantly adverse effects of 
the discharge of pollutants on human 
health or welfare, including but not 
limited to effects on municipal water 
supplies, plankton, fish, shellfish, wild-
life, and special aquatic sites. 

(2) Significantly adverse effects of 
the discharge of pollutants on life 
stages of aquatic life and other wildlife 
dependent on aquatic ecosystems, in-
cluding the transfer, concentration, 
and spread of pollutants or their by-
products outside of the disposal site 
through biological, physical, and chem-
ical processes; 

(3) Significantly adverse effects of 
the discharge of pollutants on aquatic 
ecosystem diversity, productivity, and 
stability. Such effects may include, but 
are not limited to, loss of fish and wild-
life habitat or loss of the capacity of a 
wetland to assimilate nutrients, purify 
water, or reduce wave energy; or 

(4) Significantly adverse effects of 
discharge of pollutants on recreational, 
aesthetic, and economic values. 

(d) Except as provided under section 
404(b)(2), no discharge of dredged or fill 
material shall be permitted unless ap-
propriate and practicable steps have 
been taken which will minimize poten-
tial adverse impacts of the discharge 
on the aquatic ecosystem. Subpart H 
identifies such possible steps. 

§ 230.11 Factual determinations. 
The permitting authority shall deter-

mine in writing the potential short- 
term or long-term effects of a proposed 

discharge of dredged or fill material on 
the physical, chemical, and biological 
components of the aquatic environ-
ment in light of subparts C through F. 
Such factual determinations shall be 
used in § 230.12 in making findings of 
compliance or non-compliance with the 
restrictions on discharge in § 230.10. 
The evaluation and testing procedures 
described in § 230.60 and § 230.61 of sub-
part G shall be used as necessary to 
make, and shall be described in, such 
determination. The determinations of 
effects of each proposed discharge shall 
include the following: 

(a) Physical substrate determinations. 
Determine the nature and degree of ef-
fect that the proposed discharge will 
have, individually and cumulatively, 
on the characteristics of the substrate 
at the proposed disposal site. Consider-
ation shall be given to the similarity in 
particle size, shape, and degree of com-
paction of the material proposed for 
discharge and the material consti-
tuting the substrate at the disposal 
site, and any potential changes in sub-
strate elevation and bottom contours, 
including changes outside of the dis-
posal site which may occur as a result 
of erosion, slumpage, or other move-
ment of the discharged material. The 
duration and physical extent of sub-
strate changes shall also be considered. 
The possible loss of environmental val-
ues (§ 230.20) and actions to minimize 
impact (subpart H) shall also be consid-
ered in making these determinations. 
Potential changes in substrate ele-
vation and bottom contours shall be 
predicted on the basis of the proposed 
method, volume, location, and rate of 
discharge, as well as on the individual 
and combined effects of current pat-
terns, water circulation, wind and wave 
action, and other physical factors that 
may affect the movement of the dis-
charged material. 

(b) Water circulation, fluctuation, and 
salinity determinations. Determine the 
nature and degree of effect that the 
proposed discharge will have individ-
ually and cumulatively on water, cur-
rent patterns, circulation including 
downstream flows, and normal water 
fluctuation. Consideration shall be 
given to water chemistry, salinity, 
clarity, color, odor, taste, dissolved gas 
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levels, temperature, nutrients, and eu-
trophication plus other appropriate 
characteristics. Consideration shall 
also be given to the potential diversion 
or obstruction of flow, alterations of 
bottom contours, or other significant 
changes in the hydrologic regime. Ad-
ditional consideration of the possible 
loss of environmental values (§§ 230.23 
through 230.25) and actions to minimize 
impacts (subpart H), shall be used in 
making these determinations. Poten-
tial significant effects on the current 
patterns, water circulation, normal 
water fluctuation and salinity shall be 
evaluated on the basis of the proposed 
method, volume, location, and rate of 
discharge. 

(c) Suspended particulate/turbidity de-
terminations. Determine the nature and 
degree of effect that the proposed dis-
charge will have, individually and cu-
mulatively, in terms of potential 
changes in the kinds and concentra-
tions of suspended particulate/tur-
bidity in the vicinity of the disposal 
site. Consideration shall be given to 
the grain size of the material proposed 
for discharge, the shape and size of the 
plume of suspended particulates, the 
duration of the discharge and resulting 
plume and whether or not the potential 
changes will cause violations of appli-
cable water quality standards. Consid-
eration should also be given to the pos-
sible loss of environmental values 
(§ 230.21) and to actions for minimizing 
impacts (subpart H). Consideration 
shall include the proposed method, vol-
ume, location, and rate of discharge, as 
well as the individual and combined ef-
fects of current patterns, water cir-
culation and fluctuations, wind and 
wave action, and other physical factors 
on the movement of suspended 
particulates. 

(d) Contaminant determinations. Deter-
mine the degree to which the material 
proposed for discharge will introduce, 
relocate, or increase contaminants. 
This determination shall consider the 
material to be discharged, the aquatic 
environment at the proposed disposal 
site, and the availability of contami-
nants. 

(e) Aquatic ecosystem and organism de-
terminations. Determine the nature and 
degree of effect that the proposed dis-
charge will have, both individually and 

cumulatively, on the structure and 
function of the aquatic ecosystem and 
organisms. Consideration shall be 
given to the effect at the proposed dis-
posal site of potential changes in sub-
strate characteristics and elevation, 
water or substrate chemistry, nutri-
ents, currents, circulation, fluctuation, 
and salinity, on the recolonization and 
existence of indigenous aquatic orga-
nisms or communities. Possible loss of 
environmental values (§ 230.31), and ac-
tions to minimize impacts (subpart H) 
shall be examined. Tests as described 
in § 230.61 (Evaluation and Testing), 
may be required to provide information 
on the effect of the discharge material 
on communities or populations of orga-
nisms expected to be exposed to it. 

(f) Proposed disposal site determina-
tions. (1) Each disposal site shall be 
specified through the application of 
these Guidelines. The mixing zone shall 
be confined to the smallest practicable 
zone within each specified disposal site 
that is consistent with the type of dis-
persion determined to be appropriate 
by the application of these Guidelines. 
In a few special cases under unique en-
vironmental conditions, where there is 
adequate justification to show that 
widespread dispersion by natural 
means will result in no significantly 
adverse environmental effects, the dis-
charged material may be intended to 
be spread naturally in a very thin layer 
over a large area of the substrate rath-
er than be contained within the dis-
posal site. 

(2) The permitting authority and the 
Regional Administrator shall consider 
the following factors in determining 
the acceptability of a proposed mixing 
zone: 

(i) Depth of water at the disposal 
site; 

(ii) Current velocity, direction, and 
variability at the disposal site; 

(iii) Degree of turbulence; 
(iv) Stratification attributable to 

causes such as obstructions, salinity or 
density profiles at the disposal site; 

(v) Discharge vessel speed and direc-
tion, if appropriate; 

(vi) Rate of discharge; 
(vii) Ambient concentration of con-

stituents of interest; 
(viii) Dredged material characteris-

tics, particularly concentrations of 
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constituents, amount of material, type 
of material (sand, silt, clay, etc.) and 
settling velocities; 

(ix) Number of discharge actions per 
unit of time; 

(x) Other factors of the disposal site 
that affect the rates and patterns of 
mixing. 

(g) Determination of cumulative effects 
on the aquatic ecosystem. (1) Cumulative 
impacts are the changes in an aquatic 
ecosystem that are attributable to the 
collective effect of a number of indi-
vidual discharges of dredged or fill ma-
terial. Although the impact of a par-
ticular discharge may constitute a 
minor change in itself, the cumulative 
effect of numerous such piecemeal 
changes can result in a major impair-
ment of the water resources and inter-
fere with the productivity and water 
quality of existing aquatic ecosystems. 

(2) Cumulative effects attributable to 
the discharge of dredged or fill mate-
rial in waters of the United States 
should be predicted to the extent rea-
sonable and practical. The permitting 
authority shall collect information and 
solicit information from other sources 
about the cumulative impacts on the 
aquatic ecosystem. This information 
shall be documented and considered 
during the decision-making process 
concerning the evaluation of individual 
permit applications, the issuance of a 
General permit, and monitoring and 
enforcement of existing permits. 

(h) Determination of secondary effects 
on the aquatic ecosystem. (1) Secondary 
effects are effects on an aquatic eco-
system that are associated with a dis-
charge of dredged or fill materials, but 
do not result from the actual place-
ment of the dredged or fill material. 
Information about secondary effects on 
aquatic ecosystems shall be considered 
prior to the time final section 404 ac-
tion is taken by permitting authori-
ties. 

(2) Some examples of secondary ef-
fects on an aquatic ecosystem are fluc-
tuating water levels in an impound-
ment and downstream associated with 
the operation of a dam, septic tank 
leaching and surface runoff from resi-
dential or commercial developments on 
fill, and leachate and runoff from a 
sanitary landfill located in waters of 
the U.S. Activities to be conducted on 

fast land created by the discharge of 
dredged or fill material in waters of the 
United States may have secondary im-
pacts within those waters which should 
be considered in evaluating the impact 
of creating those fast lands. 

§ 230.12 Findings of compliance or 
non-compliance with the restric-
tions on discharge. 

(a) On the basis of these Guidelines 
(subparts C through G) the proposed 
disposal sites for the discharge of 
dredged or fill material must be: 

(1) Specified as complying with the 
requirements of these Guidelines; or 

(2) Specified as complying with the 
requirements of these Guidelines with 
the inclusion of appropriate and prac-
ticable discharge conditions (see sub-
parts H and J) to minimize pollution or 
adverse effects to the affected aquatic 
ecosystems; or 

(3) Specified as failing to comply 
with the requirements of these Guide-
lines where: 

(i) There is a practicable alternative 
to the proposed discharge that would 
have less adverse effect on the aquatic 
ecosystem, so long as such alternative 
does not have other significant adverse 
environmental consequences; or 

(ii) The proposed discharge will re-
sult in significant degradation of the 
aquatic ecosystem under § 230.10(b) or 
(c); or 

(iii) The proposed discharge does not 
include all appropriate and practicable 
measures to minimize potential harm 
to the aquatic ecosystem; or 

(iv) There does not exist sufficient in-
formation to make a reasonable judg-
ment as to whether the proposed dis-
charge will comply with these Guide-
lines. 

(b) Findings under this section shall 
be set forth in writing by the permit-
ting authority for each proposed dis-
charge and made available to the per-
mit applicant. These findings shall in-
clude the factual determinations re-
quired by § 230.11, and a brief expla-
nation of any adaptation of these 
Guidelines to the activity under con-
sideration. In the case of a General per-
mit, such findings shall be prepared at 
the time of issuance of that permit 
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